Moscow Food Co-op Monthly Board of Directors’ Meeting

Tuesday, December 13th, 2011 
6:30pm

Present: Andrika Kuhle, Sheryl Hagen-Zakarison, Donal Wilkinson, Jamie Bentley, Colette DePhelps, Kimberly Vincent, Mark Mumford, Seth Marcantonio (GM),  Alexis Sterbentz (BOD Administrative Assistant)

Absent:  n/a

Facilitator: Kay Keskinen

Guests: Bill Beck, Kurt Obermayr
Check In
Member Forum:


Kurt Obermayer stated that the current BOD elections conflict of interest is not necessary and would like to see it change back to the previous conflict of interest.  Andrika thanks him for sharing this with the BOD.


Bill Beck would like to express his concern about recent BOD decisions.  Limitations such as recording of meetings, restriction of who can run for BOD and limiting the information shared with members don’t follow the alternative approach of the Co-op.  Bill feels decisions in the change of conflict of interest for BOD elections  are contrary to the Strategic Plan and the balance between members and, Co-op and BOD has been upset.  Bylaws can only be changed by members.  The new conflict of interest excludes members due to being an employee.  He would like to state that the new conflict of interest is not a good idea.  Change of conflict of interest was not done with knowledge of any other members or employees, without transparency and asks that the decision be rescinded.

Andrika, in response, states that the BOD did not try to be secretive and simply wanted the conflict of interest to be more detailed and thanks Bill for bringing this information to the BOD and follow-up with Bill will take place in the future.
Study and Engagement:


At the retreat, the BOD ran out of time to decide on what to do with  for next year.  For 2012 the BOD wanted to look at patronage refunds, long term planning for expansion, member benefits, the Co-op’s role in the community and get started with the Strategic Initiatives committee.  Further discussion continued during the Study and Engagement about these topics and how to create a calendar for the next year to discuss the above items.
Discussion Points

· What do we as a BOD have involved in the member benefits?  Do we set the structure for what membership means?  How would this language look like in goals? Perhaps this gets put lower down on the list until the new Owner Services Coordinator is hired.
· The order for when we should look at things are Strategic Initiatives, Patronage refund, Community support, expansion (building site and location), member benefits

· How much time does each topic need?  
· Strategic initiatives committee will begin tonight

· Begin patronage refund January and February 2012
· Community support will be March and April 2012
· Expansion information is needed by the May 2012 meeting

· Member benefits around June 2012

Action Item:  Mark needs to get in touch with Dan Mullen about information for expanding the Co-op and/or getting a new building by the end of April 2012.
The BOD spent some time filling Colette in about the Strategic Initiatives committee that was discussed at the BOD retreat.  At the retreat, the BOD realized that they do not implement the strategic plan.  Instead they evaluate the strategic plan, so the Strategic Initiatives committee will be putting together an evaluation plan as well as hold together the Strategic Plan.  To create the Strategic Initiatives committee, the Green Commerce committee, Education and Outreach and Executive committee would come together and work with the GM for evaluation and implementation.
Discussion Points

· Where are the members at large involved in this committee since the staff and BOD members will be the only ones who are on any of the remaining committees?  Essentially, where is the forum for members to generate and express ideas.

· Ad hoc committees will give opportunities to pull in members when needed

· Strategic initiatives committee is a great way to pull in the Executive committee in to evaluate and make sure the BOD is using the Strategic Plan.

· Is the Owner Services Manager going to be looking at how to involve members in the Strategic Initiatives committee?

· The Education and Outreach committee and Green Commerce committee have been opportunities for members to voice ideas and opinions.  Is there another forum that we can agree to that would allow access for ideas to come in?

· The Strategic Initiatives committee could figure out how to tap into the expertise of our members.
· How is it going to be communicated to the volunteers on the current committees that the committees will be ended?
· There is a lot of change going on and the BOD needs to be clear about how they communicate this change.  i.e. express that we are closing one door and opening another one instead of just shutting down the committees.
· Discussion during the retreat was not considering the relationships with those on the committees that could be ending.
· An option not explored was perhaps the BOD pulls out of the current standing committees.  

· When these committees were started, they were to do specific goals and they seem to have done their job and are no longer needed.  They haven’t done anything in months and seem to have served their purpose.
· Before we make final changes, figuring out how to open up a member forum to generate ideas might be a good idea.  Because the Green Commerce committee may have felt that there was some work that the committee was going to be doing, since they were going to sit down and make recommendations about the Strategic Plan.

· Transition time to keep these committees (Education and Outreach and Green Commerce) that may be disbanded for the next month or two and get some feedback from the committee about what the struggles the committees have been going through and what lasting values need to be transferred to the Strategic Initiatives committee.  Also to express that organizationally these committees haven’t been working and some reorganization is occurring as a result.
· A set of goals from the Strategic Initiatives may help for those members within the Education and Outreach and Green Commerce committees see that the committees have not gone away.  
Action Item:  Executive committee, before the next meeting,  needs to come up with what the goals and role of the Strategic initiatives committee are.
Update Committees

Jamie is chairing Professional Development and Kimberly is chairing Policy and Bylaw

Consent Agenda

Minutes: 
Edits to include: 
He will have the consultant report by the best (next) board meeting
Seth updated the board about the changes that have been rumored.  (Restructure the sentence)
Members only have to claim the dividend in their taxes if the purchases are for business purposes. (Clarification of sentences)
Seth would like to discuss BOD members being present at manager’s meetings at the retreat(insert (.) )
Action Item:  Alexis needs to double side the documents for the next meetings

Motion to accept minutes as amended.  Seconded.  Pass 7-0
GM Compliance Report
Seth expects to have a budget done within the next few weeks.
Motion to find the report in compliance.  Seconded.  Pass 7-0
Action Item:  Policy and Bylaws needs to examine calendar to deal with direct inspection.
In the calendar, Seth will present draft budget in December and then the final budget in January.
Brief Announcements

Action Items
The following action items are moved to the next month.
ACTION ITEM:  Find out what the percentage for the amount of employee bonuses was voted on in previous years.
ACTION ITEM:  For everyone, by the next BOD meeting, look over the self-evaluation documents, provide feedback and what exactly you like about these documents and would like to see kept, what should be changed, etc.  Email to Jaime, Kimberly and Mark.

ACTION ITEM:  Andrika needs to find the research with Gary about the patronage refunds and the report from Deena and Bill about volunteer programs.

Business Agenda
GM Financial Report and Update

The question was raised as to why Days of were decreasing.  In response, more money was spent during certain times of the year.  Also to clarify, Days of Cash are kept in case all sales stop and we have that many days before doors of the Co-op have to close.  The goal for Days of Cash is 28 days.  
Discussion occurred about what should be written in the policies if sales are lower and the budget was broken?  When there is a loss and/or when expenses exceed income, then there should be concern expressed by the board and questions should be asked.
It was asked what membership dollars show the BOD in relation to financial information.   It’s when members renew, become new members, when they pay up their entire membership.  It fluctuates often, because it’s variable on when people decide to renew or become a new member.  Renewals and new memberships would be more useful to understand where the Co-op is with the membership standing.
Board Review Formats

ACTION ITEM:  For everyone, by the next BOD meeting, January 10th, 2012 look over the self-evaluation documents, provide feedback and what exactly you like about these documents and would like to see kept, what should be changed, etc.

Executive Signatures

The question was raised as to who is supposed to signs documents on behalf of the BOD, such as audit forms.  Some items will state who needs to sign certain documents.  However, with financial obligations, more than one signature should be on the documents.  A suggestion is made that it is the secretary and president.  Policy states that the BOD must be informed about any financial obligations, so when the president signs a document he or she must share the financial obligations with the BOD.  
Discussion points

· There needs to be a document that states there is a designated person on the board that is capable to sign these documents.  There is no specified process currently in place for who signs for these situations.

· The president has an obligation and responsibility to share the information with the Board because the president acts on behalf of the Board.

Action Item:  Policy and Bylaw committee needs to change the presidents’ role to clarify signatory responsibilities
Spring Retreat Dates
Action Item:  Andrika will talk to Todd about what his needs are for the retreat
Anything in April or the weekend of the 19th of May are possible dates to be discussed.
Newsletter Article Assignment
Newsletter 
Due Date
Who

Topic
January
12/15/11
Jamie



February
01/15/11
Mark

March

02/15/11
Colette

Breakfast with the Board
Date


Time

Who

December 17th
11a.m.

Kimberly and Andrika

Topic to be decided via email.
Meeting adjourned at 9:25p.m.
Notes taken by Alexis Sterbentz

Next meeting is January 10th at 6:00p.m. in the Fiske Room at the 1912 Center
​​​​​​​​​​​​​BOD President Signature
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